RTM PLANNING AND ZONING COMMITTEE REPORT

Review of Planning and Zoning Amendments 618 & 619

December 4, 2010

The committee met to review the Planning & Zoning Commission decision on text amendments 618 and 619 (Inclusionary Zoning) under section C-10 of the town charter at the request of at least 20 electors.

The dates of the meetings were - Tuesday November 23 and Monday November 29, 2010.

Attending one or both meetings: Committee -Diane Cady, Joyce Colburn, Bob Galan, Ann Marie Flynn, Jay Keenan, Matthew Mandell, Lois Schine, Judy Starr. Along with a number of RTM members.  Planning and Zoning – David Press, Ron Corwin, Larry Bradley. Public – Michael Calise, Petitioner, Dan Katz and the Press.

Mr. Calise presented his case for why the RTM should overturn both amendments. He stated clearly this was not an argument against affordable housing, but a technical issue arising out of a change exacted on his and other property owners’ ability to develop their land as already afforded to them under current section 32-12 Two Family and Multi-family dwellings, the regulation that P&Z changed in amendment 618. 
Mr. Calise presented an array of documents and graphs showing how his property, located in the BPD (Business Preservation District), already had the ability under section 32-12 to build 20 units of multi-family housing per acre. He showed how the new regulation also allowed 20 units per acre, but that a new requirement that 20% be affordable was unfair and a burden being placed inappropriately on he and others. He explained that the incentives provided by the new regulation to offset this burden was insufficient and often did not apply to the BPD and other zones changed in amendment 618. 

Mr. Calise offered a financial analysis of the costs involved in providing the 20% affordable as a demonstration of the burden. It was shown that a developer, in this example, would have a $650,000 cost inherent in this regulation that would not be the case under the current regulation. This money would come out of his pocket if he developed and decreased the value of his property immediately and could have an impact on the basis of his mortgage.
Mr. Calise suggested that the new regulation, which offered new abilities and incentives in the GBD (General Business District), was proper and effective zoning. The GBD zone currently does not allow for residential housing, but would under amendment 618. He offered a chart and map showing that the GBD was the major zone with over 2/3s of the properties along the Post Road. Placing such housing along the Post Road was the main focus of the amendment. He asserted that the GBD alone could well meet the goals of the Planning and Zoning Commission as well as the Town Plan.
He said applying the new requirement was tantamount to a taking and asked would we impose the same on other businesses by saying “would you make a local clothier offer 2 suits at half price for every ten they sold to be given to who the Town decided?”

He suggested that the RTM overturn the zone and have the P&Z redraft the regulation with only the GBD.

Mr. Press presented for the P&Z Commission. He said that Mr. Calise’s contention was correct and he “would not dispute his analysis.” He said the Commission felt that since they did not know which properties would be developed in the future that including all zones along the Post Road was most efficient. Mr. Press said it was the nature of zoning that some property owners would be affected by changes whether financially or physically by constraint. Mr. Corwin in the next meeting reiterated both of Mr. Press’ comments about the Post Road and zoning impacts. Both commissioners independently gave an example of the recent change in zoning that removed the 1500 foot rules on bars, saying that current owners would be affected by new bars in close proximity. They also both said the goal was to give a greater opportunity for affordable housing. Neither would answer directly whether the GBD would suffice in such a goal, saying they could not speak for the rest of the commissioners.

Mr. Bradley was asked three questions, by the committee, in writing. How many split lots exist along the Post Road, those properties that are of two or more zones, specifically commercial and residential?  He provided a chart showing 41 commercial – residential split lots, 39 of which were GBD associated. The second question was what would it take to modify the regulations and what would be the timeframe. The regulation could be changed in the same manner as it just had and that it could take anywhere from 35 to 120 days. The last question was to inform the committee on how many multi-family units could still be allowed to be built within the maximum of 10% of total housing within the cap outlined in section 4-5. The answer was 73, which would then provide for an additional 15 units of affordable.

The committee felt that Mr. Calise had made a cogent and compelling presentation and argument. The committee voted 7-0 (Diane Cady, Joyce Colburn, Bob Galan, Ann Marie Flynn, Matthew Mandell, Lois Schine, Judy Starr) that there was a problem with the new amendment 618, that changes to 6 of the 8 zones involved created an unfair burden on the property owners and adversely affected their property rights. 
Specific issues outlined by the committee members were:

Requiring 20% affordable units in zones where no requirement currently existed was an unfair burden to place on property owners who had an as of right option to build multi-family in the first place. The incentives, such as increased FAR, height and density, offered in these zones did not offset this burden. Mr. Calise spoke to the Planning and Zoning Commission and presented this same information during the public session, and yet the majority of P&Z commissioners chose not to consider it. Multi-family housing created under 32-12 has been a success for the town in creating housing alternatives. The 20% burden with ineffective incentives would thwart future construction and would actually be counter productive.  Property values in these zones would be adversely and unfairly impacted. 

As to alternatives - The GBD was the only zone to offer real incentives in exchange for the 20% affordable housing. It was the only zone that didn’t allow for multi-family housing prior and now would. (Note – the BCD/H did not either, but it was not discussed, very few properties.) The GBD had a significant number of properties and acreage to accomplish the goal. The split lot chart was almost entirely GBD related and the split lot zones were the most likely to be utilized due to the lower cost factor of the residential parcels. That 3 of the 7 commissioners in the sub-committee workgroup offered a plan that was GBD only, but that plan was abandoned in a compromise prior to public hearing.
The multi-family cap in Chapter 4-5 held future development to 73 units of market rate with the commensurate 20% affordable of 15 units, meant that not very many projects could ever be built. The GBD zone alone should be sufficient to achieve this number of projects and units. 

There were two schools of thought on how to proceed to fix what was unanimously seen as an unfair, but correctable situation in the regulation and still fulfill the goals of the P&Z and the intent of the Town Plan.

One group thought the only way was to have the RTM overturn the regulation and then force the P&Z themselves to write a new amendment. This was considered a cleaner, clearer and more efficient way to correct the issue. A minority report will be offered.
The other group thought that the P&Z amendment should be sustained and a modification to the text be offered either by a resident, the P&Z or the RTM P&Z Committee. It was noted that the last time the RTM sustained a P&Z decision and a formal suggestion of modification was offered, that for the GBD/s, otherwise known as the Gault project, the P&Z ignored the suggestion. This was not a text amendment though, which would be aired in public, but simply a list of suggestions. Nonetheless, it is the intent by members of the RTM P&Z Committee, if amendment 618 is not overturned, to immediately offer a text amendment through the auspices of the committee, that would keep intact the affordable intent, focus on the GBD and relieve the burden on the six of the eight zones affected.
Again, it is important to note to the full RTM that all agreed the issue of burden had to be addressed and a future text amendment was needed, just how to accomplish it was different.

On a resolution to recommend the RTM overturn amendment 618, the vote failed 3-4.  Yes - Colburn, Schine, Starr. No - Cady, Galan, Flynn, Mandell.     Absent Bruce, Keenan.
As to Amendment 619 - Since it is voluntary to invoke and since it does not place any burden on any zone and by itself would promote affordable housing, the committee voted to recommend the RTM take no action, 5-0-2, Colburn and Starr, abstaining.
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